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Starting November 1, 2024, doulas will need to include a “diagnosis code” on claims for services in 
both fee-for-service and managed care delivery systems. This is required by federal law. Under Medi-
Cal’s doula policy, doulas will only use diagnosis codes that describe/identify what occurred at the 
service. They are not being used for medical and/or diagnostic purposes.  

To assist doulas with submitting claims, the Department of Health Care Services (DHCS) created the 
coding crosswalk below that identifies which diagnosis codes may be billed with each CPT or HCPCS 
code. Claims will be denied if they do not have a diagnosis code or if they have a different diagnosis 
code paired with a billing code than what is shown below. The diagnosis code should be entered in 
field 21A on the CMS 1500 form and diagnosis code should NOT have a decimal point on the form.  

For instructions on how to complete a CMS1500 form, click here 

To review the Medi-Cal Provider Manual on Doula Services, click here 

To view the Medi-Cal Provider Bulletin, click here 
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https://mcweb.apps.prd.cammis.medi-cal.ca.gov/assets/A6859C8D-CDE9-4AC7-B58C-9B0DBDCF845C/cmscomp.pdf?access_token=6UyVkRRfByXTZEWIh8j8QaYylPyP5ULO
https://mcweb.apps.prd.cammis.medi-cal.ca.gov/assets/0075B242-F893-41DB-A418-4129A274E46C/doula.pdf?access_token=6UyVkRRfByXTZEWIh8j8QaYylPyP5ULO
https://mcweb.apps.prd.cammis.medi-cal.ca.gov/news/32868



